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America’s credit rating cut

Markets were firmly in the red last week, dragged lower by mixed 
corporate results and the US credit rating downgraded by Fitch 
from AAA to AA+.

Rating agency Fitch has stripped the US of its precious AAA rating 
for the first time since 2011, blaming this on a deterioration in the 
nation’s finances linked to successive political debates over the 
debt ceiling. The downgrade has also drawn attention to the larger-
than-expected US budget deficit. Expect a surge in Treasury debt 
issuance, which will have to be absorbed by investors – who have 
now had their wake-up call about the state of the US economy!

Against this backdrop, bond yields rose sharply, with the US 10-year 
sovereign climbing to 4.19% earlier in the week before falling back to 
4.06% on Friday. The German Bund ended the week on 2.55%.

The bond market was also hit by mixed data out of the US, where 
the labour market – which is still expected to turn downwards under 
the effect of successive monetary tightening moves  – continues to 
weather the storm.

Bond yields up sharply last week

For the nineth month in a row, US manufacturing activity contracted 
in July, and services activity slowed. The ISM manufacturing index 
clocked in at 46.4, below the 50 mark pointing to a contraction in 
business activity. The services ISM fell from 53.9 in June to 52.7. 

The unemployment rate fell again in July, this time to 3.5%. 

However, fewer jobs than expected were created, with 187,000 
added compared with the 200,000 forecast. In contrast, wage 
growth showed no signs of slowing compared with June, remaining 
at 4.4%. The hotel and leisure sector remains the biggest provider of 
new jobs. The manufacturing sector continues to shrink, according 
to the ADP survey.

In Europe, the slowdown in economic activity accelerated more 
sharply than expected in July. The composite PMI was 48.6 
compared with 49.9 in June. Services activity is approaching the 
contraction zone, with a PMI reading of 50.9. The manufacturing 
PMI stabilised at 42.7.

Economic slowdown gathering pace in Europe

In the UK, the Bank of England raised its ‘bank rate’ by 25 basis 
points to 5.25. Growth in services activity is at its lowest for 6 
months, with a PMI index of 51.5 in July, compared with 53.7 in 
June.

In China, manufacturing activity entered a contraction phase, with a 
PMI index of 49.2 in July, while services activity remains expansive 
at 54.1. The positive surprise came from the Chinese central bank, 
which said it was stepping up monetary support for the private 
sector.

Against this backdrop, equity indices ended the week in the red. The 
S&P 500 lost 2.27% and the tech-heavy Nasdaq was down 2.85%. 
The Stoxx 600 Europe fell by 2.46%.
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Swiss Market Index (SMI)

As long as the SMI hovers below 11270, 
the chances of retracement to 10950 are 
high, especially as momentum indicators 

are either weak or in negative territory.
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